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VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

By:  George Hager 
 
   Howdy all!  WOW, has it been toasty these last few 
weeks.  It only made the upper 80’s today as I am writing 
this Article, but somebody’s wildfire is making it 
unpleasant this afternoon.  With that in mind, take the 
weather conditions into account if you are going to venture 
out to the Range to spend a few hours engaged in our 
favorite past time.  Appears as if the last week of July will 
be pleasant temperature-wise, but take note of the air 
quality index if your susceptible to elevated smoke 
levels.  Remember to thank your RSO’s for the service they 
provide keeping us safe and happy! 
 

   The Youth Shooting Committee will be holding their first 
Youth Shoot on August 24 at the HESA Range.  If you 
would like your youth to participate contact Dave McNeal 
at  TCSAYouth@tcsa.info for additional information and a 
reservation (as participation will be limited). 
 
   For those that compete in our PRS-22 series of matches, 
the August Match will be a PRS-22 NW Regional 
Qualifier, open to all but expect it to be a little more 
challenging! 
 

 
 

TCSA PUBLIC MEETING 
 

THURSDAY, AUGUST 8 
7:00 p.m.   

 

RICHLAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(Conference Rooms A & B) 

 

Official Newsletter of the Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility and the Tri-Cities Shooting Association, Inc. 

GENERAL INFORMATION:  
 

Web:  www.tcsa.info 
 

Mailing Address: 
 

       TCSA 
       P.O. Box 785 
       Richland, WA  99352 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Verwest 
    

   With the high temperatures here for the next couple of 
months, be sure to stay hydrated while at the Range.  Bring 
plenty of fluids and remember to drink them.  Hydrate or die! 
 
   The high temperatures are also elevating the fire danger 
in our area.  It is a good time to make sure no one is 
shooting prohibited ammo which has a high risk of starting a 
fire on our Range. 
 
   Due to Extreme Fire Danager, 50 BMG is NOT allowed at 
HESA, Pistol Bays or Rose-Iris Range until further notice. 
 
ATTENTION ALL RSOs:  When exiting or entering the 
Main Gate, please make sure the gate closes behind 
you.  There is about a 30 second delay on the sensor 
and we have had non-members driving in through the 
gate when someone has just driven off without 
ensuring that the gate has closed. 

 

 
 

 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE 
Hours of Operation 

  9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
 

Wednesday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday  
 

 
 

~~  F I R E  S E A S O N  ~~ 
 

Please use Extra Caution! 

 
 

 

 

 

TCSA  OFFICERS 
 

Mark Verwest          President           509.735.1662 mverwest1662@charter.net   
George Hager          Vice-President  979.229.1615 george.hager@gmail.com  
Mark Monopoli          Secretary           509-531-6929 mark.monopoli@outlook.com 
Randy Bayuk           Treasurer           509.727.0177 g34_shooter@icloud.com  
Mike Ensminger       Chief RSO         509.521.9628 chiefrso@tcsa.info  
Dan Martini          Mbr at Large     509.627.3198 dantini@charter.net    
Chuck Nay                Oper. Officer     509.572.7115 chuckmail60@gmail.com  
Rose-Iris Toberg       President Emeritus 

AUGUST 
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TCSA FACILITIES 
 

ROSE-IRIS RANGE – A 100-yard range with 20 covered firing 
points.  This day use Range Safety Officer supervised facility is 
operated for public use on a regularly scheduled basis 
Wednesdays, Fridays, Saturdays and Sundays.  
 

RIMFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard 22-caliber Range Safety 
Officer supervised Shooting Range with reactive targets.   
 

CENTERFIRE PLINKING RANGE – A 50-yard handgun 
pistol/revolver RSO supervised range with reactive targets for 
firearms using black powder or standard pistol cartridges.   
 

COWBOY / PRACTICAL PISTOL BAYS – Ranges consisting of 13 
bays of varying lengths designed to support a variety of action 
shooting disciplines such as; Practical (IPSC/ USPSA) 3-Gun 
Sports and Cowboy (SASS) groups.   
Cowboy Action Rep. – Charles Kissler – 509.783.8505 
                                               Nelson Thomas – 509.727.4678 
Practical Pistol Rep. – Curt Berger – 541.720.7826 
 

1000-YARD, HIGH-POWER RANGE – A Range consisting of 100, 
200, 300, 600, 800, 900 & 1000-yard firing lines that can support 
20 firing stations on each firing line (utilizes manned target 
operation). The 400-yard line has 5 firing stations and the 500-
yard line has 10 firing stations. This Range supports High-Power 
Rifle, Long Range PALMA and Precision Shooting Events of 
various disciplines, including 50-Caliber. 
High-Power Rep. – Mike Sowa – 541.571.1892 
 

HUNTER EDUCATION RANGE:  This Range has been designed to 
support Hunter Education Training Classes and also has a 
practical field exercise area containing obstacles hunters could 
expect to encounter in the field.  The covered firing line can be 
used independently by current RSO’s as an overflow from the 
Rose-Iris Range and may be available for RSO supervised public 
event use when not being used for the conduct of Hunter 
Education Classes. 
Hunter Ed. Rep. – Randy Absolon – 509.845.3632 
 

PRIMITIVE USE RANGE: - A Range Area for muzzle loading and 
primitive Sagebrush Free Trappers reenactment events with 
parking, staging and various range areas. 
Primitive Range Rep. – Clint Bouslaugh – 509.585.6415 
 

SHOTGUN RANGE:  Includes a set of two ATA regulation Trap 
Fields, two Skeet Ranges and a Sporting Clay Range supporting 
five firing stations and a Pattern Board. 
Shotgun Rep. – Mark Monopoli – 509.531.6929 

 
 

“WELCOME” NEW MEMBERS 
 

   Welcome!  In this Newsletter you can find the contact 
information for the Board Members and above you can find 
contact information for the different Ranges.  The Ranges were 
built and are maintained by volunteers.  We encourage you to get 
involved and be a part of TCSA. 
 

   New members from this past month should have already 
received their membership card(s).  If you have not received your 
card, contact Sue Verwest at membership@tcsa.info or 
509.735.1662. 
 

   Check out our TCSA web site www.tcsa.info for a variety of 
information.  The Newsletter is posted on the web site the 
beginning of each month. 

HUNTER EDUCATION AND SAFETY 
ASSOCIATION 

 

By:  Randy Absolon 
 

   Registration for our August 10 evaluation 
for students who have completed the Online 
Course opened on July 22.  We will also 
conduct evaluations on September 7 and September 28. 
Registration for those classes and classes offered by other 
instructors can all be found on the WDFW website.  As Fall 
approaches, classes get harder to find and usually fill up 
quickly so you may have to travel farther to get into a class 
that fits your schedule.  The August and September Classes 
will be the last ones we offer in 2024.   
 

   RSOs using the HESA Range are expected to sign in at the 
Rose-Iris Range before going over to the HESA Range to 
shoot.  You are also expected to clean up when you are done 
shooting, including returning target stands to the Rose-Iris 
Range House and picking up brass. 
 

   Always remember to treat every firearm as if it was loaded, 
control the direction of the muzzle, be sure of your target and 
what lies beyond it, keep your finger off the trigger until you 
are ready to shoot and avoid alcoholic beverages before and 
during shooting. 
 

   If you have questions about our Hunter Education 
Classes contact me at: randyabsolon@gmail.com.   
 
 

 
 

 

Hearing and Eye protection required 
when shooting! 

 
 
 

 
 

RATTLESNAKES  
   

    Watch where you step and when you reach for things.  
Be aware of your surroundings. 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

WEATHER CONDITIONS at the Range can 
be found on our homepage –  

www.tcsa.info  
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CHIEF RSO REPORT 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 
   We just completed our last scheduled RSO 
Class, but will schedule another when we see 
enough interest to make it worthwhile.  
 

   Please email Dan Martini (dantini@charter.net) with your 
membership number to get on the list for notification when 
we schedule a Class. 
 

   If you can only attend on a Saturday (or even if you would 
just prefer it), make that clear in your email.  When we 
have some interest and the weather cools down, we will 
schedule a Saturday RSO Class. 
    

RSO Questions / Concerns 
Chief RSO - Mike Ensminger 

chiefrso@tcsa.info or 509.521.9628 
 

 
 

ADVANTAGES OF BEING A RSO 
 

   To become a TCSA RSO, you need to have and maintain 
your TCSA Membership, complete an 8-hour Class and 
volunteer to stand 3 days per year at the Rose-Iris General 
Purpose Range on a Wednesday, Friday, Saturday or 
Sunday.  You choose which of those three days you will be 
able to meet. 
 
   The advantages of being a RSO and obligating yourself as 
a volunteer at TCSA means that on days when the Range is 
not open to the general public - YOU - as a RSO can use 
the Range.  Having gone through the RSO Training Class 
and volunteering your time you are able to go to the 
Range any time you like! 
 
  For more information and to get your name on the list for 
the next RSO Class see the Article on Page 3 and contact 
Dan Martini at dantini@charter.net.   
 

 

 
 

ALL MEMBERS MUST show a current 
Membership Card to the RSO on duty upon 
arrival at the Range.  Membership Cards need to 
be shown at all Ranges and all Events or you will 
be required to pay the non-member Range Use 

Fee.  EVERYONE must sign-in! 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 

OPPORTUNITIES FOR YOUTH 
SHOOTING SPORTS TEAMS AND CLUBS 

 

By:  Dave McNeal 
 

   We will sponsor an Event for young shooters at the Hunter 
Education Safety Association Range Saturday, August 24, 
starting at 9:00 a.m.   
 

WHO SHOULD ATTEND:  Youth aged 10 to 18 and their adult 
supervisors. 
 

The event is designed for youth who: 
 

* Are already familiar with firearms handling and safety 
protocols 
 

* Understand the concepts of sight picture and trigger control 
 

*Are interested in participating in organized shooting sports 
events 
 

*May wish to become members of a sport shooting club 
 

*Can attend accompanied by an adult supervisor 
 

   This is not an Event designed for non-shooters or 
beginning shooters.  We will plan subsequent events to 
prepare beginners for participation in shooting sports. 
 

NATURE OF THE EVENT:  This Event will be limited to .22 
rimfire rifles.  Either metallic or telescopic sights are 
welcome.  Shooters may bring their own family’s firearms and 
ammunition.  TCSA loaner rifles and ammunition will also be 
available.  Eye and ear protection is required and will be 
available on loan if you do not have your own. 
 
THE EVENT WILL INCLUDE: 
*A safety briefing. 
*A course of fire at paper targets at set distances of 25 and 
50 yards.  
*An opportunity to observe the Cowboy Action Shooting and 
the 3 Gun Match which will be held in the pistol bays.   
*A discussion period for youth to express their interests in 
firearms and shooting sports and for adults to provide input 
on desired events 
*A drawing for a RMSF hat. 
 
PREREGISTRATION IS REQUESTED TO ENSURE ADEQUATE 
RESOURCES ARE AVAILABLE: 
 

   Please provide the following information by email to 
TCSAYouth@tcsa.info or text to 509-366-6879 not later than 
Sunday, August 18.  
 

Number of shooters  
 

Number of rifles you will bring  
 

Name of adult who will supervise shooter(s)  
 

Contact information for adult (phone/text or email or 
address)  
 
 
 

mailto:dantini@charter.net
mailto:chiefrso@tcsa.info
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RATTLESNAKE MOUNTAIN STEEL 
SHOOTERS 

 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
 

   38 guns were represented at the July Match 
and we must have been REALLY motivated to 
get off the Range before the heat of the day, as were pretty 
much packed up and sitting in the shade by noon. 
  

   We are hoping for reasonable weather in August and will 
kick things off at 9:15 a.m. as usual.  We do all match sign-
ups at the Range, but will happily pre-squad you if you 
send us an email with names and number of guns to 
mikeberta4@gmail.com. 
 

   Remember, anyone under 18 shoots free, although I 
guess someone does have to buy the ammo. 
 
 

PRIMITIVE RANGE 
 

 
 

By:  Clint Bouslaugh 
 

   Our next scheduled shoot will be on August 17 from 9:00 
a.m. until noon. 

 

   Come on out and enjoy the morning with us. 
 

   As a reminder, due to the potential for fires from excess 
powder or a hot patch, the Primitive Range will be closed 
during extreme fire danger conditions. 
 
 

COWBOY ACTION 
 

By:  Mike Ensminger 
  

   We had 19 shooters show up for the July 
Match and for the first time in a while the 
temperature peaked in only double digits. 
 

   Not sure what to expect in August, but we will be out 
there again on August 24, shooter's meeting will be at 9:00 
a.m. 
 

   We also have a Wild Bunch Match planned for the 
following weekend, August 31 starting at 9:00 a.m.  You 
can plan on 6 stages of shooting, with around 50 Rifle, 40 
Shotgun and maybe 200 pistol rounds.  Wild Bunch now 
allows any SASS legal shotgun and .38 caliber lever guns, 
and if your 1911 happens to be a 9mm or packing a bunch 
of modern modifications, we even have a category for 
that.  Still lead bullets only, though.  Contact Mike 
Ensminger if you have any questions at 509.521.9628. 
 

RECREATION CONSERVATION OFFICE 
(RCO) VISIT 

 

By:  Ron Jorgensen 
 

   On Thursday July 25 the Recreation Conservation 
Office Board toured the Tri Cities Shooting Association 
facilities.  The RCO is responsible for providing grants to 
firearms facilities.  The TCSA has received several grants 
over the years.  We received assistance for the Shotgun 
Facility, the Hunter Education and Safety Range, Rose-Iris 
paving and range house expansion.  They also provided 
funding for the road to High-Power. 
 
   During their visit we provided them with a demonstration 
of the Trap and Skeet Ranges.  Stu Bruce and Mike 
Inglima demonstrated Trap and Phil Volkman and Rich 
Poehls demonstrated Skeet. 
 
   The board members were very impressed with range and 
facilities that we have received RCO funding.  We are 
currently using RCO funding for a new Smallbore Range 
and recently completed the Rose-Iris parking lot paving 
project. 
 
   A new grant cycle is beginning soon and the TCSA will be 
looking at projects that might be eligible for a grant. 
 

 
 

KEEP THE RANGE CLEAN 
 

     Keep YOUR Range clean of trash and spent 
cartridges.  Garbage cans are available.  Please be 
sure the enclosure tops are closed so the garbage 
can’t blow out.  Buckets are provided for spent 
cartridges. 
 

     Take a moment to clean up after yourself when you are 
done shooting. 
 

 
 

    
Check out the “For Sale” items on our web-site  

www.tcsa.info 
 

Send your “For Sale” or “Wanted” items to 
membership@tcsa.info 

 
 

 
CHECK OUT  

THE TCSA WEB-PAGE www.tcsa.info 
 

Calendar of Events - Range Photos 
Shooting Venues - Frequently Asked Questions 

Items For Sale - TCSA Forms - Monthly Newsletter 
Weather - Range Rules - Banned Ammo 

 

mailto:mikeberta4@gmail.com
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:membership@tcsa.info
http://www.tcsa.info/
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HIGH-POWER 
 

By:  Dave Baalman 
 

   Summer is most assuredly here. Just in case you haven’t 
noticed the smoke or all the news articles about the whole 
state being on fire, I will throw out the standard warning 
about being fire safe. Stay on the gravel roads, follow the 
ammo requirements and use common sense. While you 
are using that common sense about the fire hazard, use it 
on your own needs too, keep hydrated, don’t forget the 
sunscreen, etc. 
 
   Schedule wise for August it is pretty Smallbore heavy. On 
the Centerfire side of things, we have got a reduced 
yardage across the course match on August 31 and that is 
it.  For Smallbore we have got a 50/100 Yard Dewar Match 
on August 6, a Vintage Smallbore on August 8, a 50 Yard 
USBR on the 13th, a 50 Yard ARA on the 15th, a 100/200 
Yard Smallbore on the 17th, a PR 22 on the 18th and a 
100 Yard Mini-Palma on the 27th.  For all you High-Power 
RSOs out there, there are 5 Fridays, 3 Saturdays and 3 
Sundays in August with nothing on the schedule. The 
Range is all yours, do not forget to sign in and pay your day 
use fee. 
 
   Looking back at the past month, we had a 2-day Match at 
the end of June. As predicted the big winner was the state 
junior coach Michael Storer on Saturday. Sunday saw 
Michael win again, but Vancouver BC’s Michael Park took 
home the 6 leg points toward his Distinguished Rifleman 
badge. For both the July 13th V2 Points Series Match and 
the July 14th Reduced Yardage Match, turnout was low 
enough due to the 3-digit temperatures that both were 
declared a practice and no scores were recorded. So, I 
guess that means if you showed up and survived or if you 
stayed home in the AC, consider yourself a winner! 
 
   On the Smallbore side, we had a Smallbore Dewar on 
July 2. Excellent shooting was on display with all 
competitors posting aggregate scores better than 90%. 
Match winner was Brandon Tinker with a 38-33x. Mike 
Bunch and Glen Buxton ran an X-count race for 2nd with 
Mike edging out Glen with a 397-30x over a 397-28x 
respectively. 
 
   For the July 4 Vintage Smallbore Match, the weather 
was just about ideal and the July 4th Holiday allowed 
several folks who don't normally shoot this Match to come 
out. Welcome!  There were many excellent scores, with 
Glen Buxton, Russ Hammond, Sean Reffalt and Phil 
Smith all shooting clean raw scores on both targets. But 
the shooters final places highlight the tactical decision 
between shooting iron sights vs scopes (with a -3 point/ 
card handicap) in this Match.  Glen Buxton won the Match 
with a score of 400-28X and Mike Bunch won the high card 
score with 200-17X. 
 

   For the July 9 USBR Match, conditions were just about 
ideal again, with temperatures in the mid 70°F's and 
breezes just about nil. Ben Cook had a standout day, 
posting the high card so far this year and setting a new all-
time record for this Match by 1 point and 8X's with a 488-
18x! Congratulations Ben! 
 
   At the July 11 ARA Match, Rattlesnake Mountain 
Shooting Facility winds returned to form for the monthly 
non-sanctioned ARA Match.  With winds swirling between 
5-13 MPH, and a high gust of 17 MPH, most shooters had 
the common sense to remain at home.  Mike Bunch 
cruised to an easy win, with a high card of 2150-9X and an 
aggregate of 4125-15X. 
 
   And finally, the July 23 Mini-Palma Match was attended 
by twelve shooters including one junior.  The wind was 
mild and shooters came up with great scores.  John Julian 
shot a perfect score of 450 and 35 X's. John was followed 
closely by Tom Walchuck and Jack Smith with scores of 
449-36x and 449-30x respectively. 
 
 
 
 
 
The full schedule is available at 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/. You can see a full 
description of each match on our website as well 
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions 
 
High-Power Contacts: 
Mike Sowa:  High-Power Chairman 
MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com 
Andrew Clark:  High-Power Treasurer 
clarkand25@gmail.com 
Robert Lougee:  High-Power RSO 
RPLougee@protonmail.com 
Ron Jorgensen:  High-Power Webmaster 
rjorge44@gmail.com  
Dave Baalman:  Newsletter 
509.528.0183 / dpbaalman@msn.com 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

Rattlesnake Mountain Shooting Facility/TCSA 
https://www.facebook.com/RMSFTCSA/. 

 
Contact Robbie or Mike Ensminger with questions 

or comments at ChiefRSO@tcsa.info 
 

 
 

 
 

 

https://www.tcsahighpower.org/
https://www.tcsahighpower.org/match-descriptions
mailto:MikeSowa@ix.netcom.com
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mailto:ChiefRSO@tcsa.info
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PRACTICAL PISTOL 
 

By:  Pam Harper 
 

      USPSA National Range Officers 
Institute, NROI, has a website that has valuable 
information about the Rules and interpretations of the 
Rules. Check it out at https://nroi.org 
  

NATIONAL NEWS:  www.uspsa.org 
 

The dates for USPSA Nationals 2024 can be found here 
https://uspsa.org/nationals  
 

The USPSA Rules:  as of February 2024 
https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-
Rules.pdf can be downloaded to your phone. 
The USPSA Rules Change Log is located here 
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-
Log.pdf   
  
LOCAL NEWS: 
 

   EWPSA hosted a Level 1 Seminar (RO Class) July 20 - 
21. Thank you to all that took the Class. Congratulations to 
those who have already passed their exams! These people 
will be keeping our local Matches running and supporting 
our future major Matches.  
 
   All EWPSA Match results can be found here 
(Practiscore.com):  https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores 
 
   The USPSA Monthly Match July 21 had 68 competitors 
with 6/9 USPSA Divisions represented. The Division 
winners were: Open: Aaron Laws (overall winner); Carry 
Optics: Rachel Harper; Limited: JD Thomas; Limited 
Optics: David Blosser; PCC: Alex Nelson; and 
Production: Latu Moala. 
 
   The EWPSA Summer 3-Gun Match June 27 had 16 
competitors with 3 Divisions represented. The Division 
winners were: Open: Matt Newburn (overall winner); 
Limited: N. Espitia; Modern Tactical: K. Crossley.  
 
COMING UP:  
 
All upcoming EWPSA Matches and Registrations can be 
found here:  https://bit.ly//EWPSAmatches 
 
EWPSA will be hosting: 
 
EWPSA Carbine Match August 10. Sign-in begins at 9:00 
a.m. Shooting begins at 9:30 a.m. The Match cost is $25. 
More details on Practiscore.  
 
EWPSA USPSA Monthly Match August 18.  Gates will 
open at 9:00 a.m., shooters meeting at 9:30 a.m., shooting 
begins at 10:00 a.m. The Match cost is $20 members / $25 
non-members. More details on Practiscore. 
 

EWPSA Summer 3-Gun Match August 24. Sign-in begins 
at 9:00 a.m. Shooting begins at 9:30 a.m. The Match cost is 
$25. More details on Practiscore.  
 
SCSA Steel Challenge Match September 8. Gates will be 
open by 9 a.m. and there will be a shooters meeting at 9:30 
a.m. We start shooting after the shooters meeting. The 
Match will be $20 for non-members, $15 for TCSA 
members. Shooting a second gun is $5. Refunds will be 
given for cancellations minus $2. 
 
Check out our Inland Empire Section News at: 
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=
bookmarks 
 

Check out local news on Facebook – 
Eastern Washington Practical Shooters Association 
 

Any questions or comments can be directed to: 
Curt Berger at bergercj@icloud.com 
 

 
UPCOMING EVENTS FOR THE MONTH OF AUGUST 

 

Sunday August 4 
ISSA Steel 
 

Tuesday August 6 
Smallbore Dewar – Rose-Iris 
 

Thursday August 8  
TCSA General Meeting – Richland Public Library 
Vintage Smallbore – Rose-Iris 
 

Saturday August 10  
Carbine Beginner Rifle Match 
Hunter Education HESA 
 

Tuesday August 13  
50 Yard Smallbore Benchrest 
 

Thursday August 15 
50 Yard ARA Smallbore - Rose Iris 
 

Saturday August 17 
Smallbore 100/200 Yard Match 
Primitive Match 
 

Sunday August 18 
PR-22 Rimfire Match - HESA 
USPSA Match 
 

Saturday August 24 
3-Gun Match 
Cowboy Action Match 
Youth Shooting Event - HESA 
 

Tuesday August 27 
100 Yard Smallbore Mini-PALMA - HESA 
 

Saturday August 31 
High Power Rifle Short Course 
Wild Bunch 
 

 
 

https://nroi.org/
http://www.uspsa.org/
https://uspsa.org/nationals
https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/2024-USPSA-Competition-Rules.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
https://uspsa.org/viewer/Competition-Rules-Change-Log.pdf
https://bit.ly/EWPSAscores
https://bit.ly/EWPSAmatches
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/groups/267093763957174/?ref=bookmarks
https://www.facebook.com/Eastern-Washington-Practical-Shooters-Association-106584939369485/
mailto:bergercj@icloud.com
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SHOTGUN REPORT 
 

By:  Mark Monopoli 
 

   Happy dog days of summer everyone.  I am not sure I 
know exactly what that means, or if I am using that saying 
correctly, but it sure seems to fit with the weather we are 
currently having.  Try to stay cool out there these next 
couple of weeks. 
 
   I usually wait until the end of the Shotgun Report to 
bestow the “The Hero Volunteer of the Month”, but this 
month is a little different.  Longtime Shotgun member Ron 
Geiger passed away the last weekend of July.  Ron had 
stepped away from his usual weekly appearances a few 
months back due to some health issues he was facing.  
Ron was 83 years old and will be missed by so many of us.   
 
   Services will be held on Tuesday, August 6 at Einan’s 
Funeral Home.  There will be a Rosary at 11:00 a.m., 
with services at 11:30 a.m. 
 
   Ron has been a staple of the Shotgun Range for a lot of 
years.  He would tell me about coming out to shoot when it 
was just the old shack and everything was mostly dirt.  Ron 
was there through all of the amazing improvements we all 
currently enjoy at the Range.  Ron took it upon himself to 
be the keeper of the lawns at the Range.  He would spend 
hours upon hours adjusting sprinklers to make sure dry 
spots were kept to a minimum. Picking up target chips off 
of the Skeet fields, sweeping the sidewalks next to the 
houses, emptying garbage cans, hauling firewood to Skeet 
1, cleaning up the nails from burning pallet scraps, 
spraying weeds and so many other things that it is hard to 
keep track of. 
 
   While I don't have specific numbers to back it up, I am 
sure Ron has more hours spent at the Shotgun Range than 
any other person that I know of.  I can guarantee Ron has 
more hours on Skeet 1 than any other person, ever.  Ron is 
synonymous with the #1 Skeet Field.  Many years ago, we 
had a President of the Shotgun Range much wiser than 
myself.  Dave Otto had the genius idea to dedicate Skeet 1 
as Geiger Field way back in October of 2017 in honor of 
Ron and everything he did for Shotgun.  I remember this 
because it was part of the very first Shotgun Newsletter 
that I ever wrote.  The plaque is about halfway down the 
rock wall on the north end of the field.  It is worth a visit 
and maybe a word of thanks to our friend Ron. 
 
   Ron was a consistent target of mine as I wrote the 
Shotgun Report over the years, most times he would take 
it in stride and we would laugh about it.  Other times it 
would take a few weeks for him to resume talking to 
me.  It's a moot point now, but never ever, ever, admit to 
messing with his settings on the sprinkler timer.  That my 
friend gets you 4-5 weeks of the silent treatment.   

   The number of people who have emailed me to share 
how Ron helped them at the Range goes to show just how 
special of a man Ron was. 
 
   If I had a minds eye picture of Ron it would be in the 
winter, him standing next to the fire barrel wearing his 
black down jacket with his shooting vest over the top of 
it.  Hands in jacket pockets and wearing his perfectly 
placed ball cap, looking ready to shoot. 
 
   We are all going to miss Ron, he was easy to talk to and 
would always be the first person to help a new shooter 
learn the game of skeet he loved so much.  Ron, like so 
many of our wonderful volunteers over the years, deserve 
countless accolades and many thanks for helping our little 
Shotgun Range be all It can be.  In truth Ron probably 
deserves a book to be written about how much he has 
done for the Range.  Being the humble man that he was, I 
am sure he’d be happy with all of us taking a moment to 
think of him. 
 
   How do we honor Ron as we move forward?  One sure 
way we can all do that is to keep the Shotgun Range 
looking good through volunteering to help do all the things 
Ron did.  One thing Ron always enjoyed was doing a 
project with others.  When you look at all the time and 
effort he put in, it really is amazing one man did so much.  
If we can keep Shotgun looking as good as Ron did, I think 
he will be happy with all of us.   
 
   I am sure we will be coming up with another way to honor 
Ron and when we do, I will post it here and at the Shotgun 
Range. 
  
   It is a sad day when we lose someone we are close to.  
Take comfort in remembering all of the good times we had 
with Ron and know you can always visit him at Geiger 
Field which was established back in October of 2017.  God 
speed Ron.  
 
    
 

SHOTGUN RANGE HOURS 
Wednesday – 9:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. 

Saturday and Sunday -- 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 
   

Current weather conditions at the Range can be found at 
www.tcsashotgun.com and www.tcsa.info.   
 
Thanks for reading!  Feel free to drop me an email at 
mark.monopoli@outlook.com. 
 

Like us on Facebook!  Or don’t… 
@rattlesnakemountainshotgun  

 
 

 

http://www.tcsashotgun.com/
http://www.tcsa.info/
mailto:mark.monopoli@outlook.com

